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EXT. WOODS - DAY

Fade into the ground. A dirt path with some pebbles off to 
the side. Short green grass on either side of the path and 
trees lined parallel with the path. The feet of a young boy, 
Arthur (8), quickly step into frame. They exit the frame as 
quickly as they entered it. 

Arthur is seen running through the woods. He is short, a 
little big, and is wearing sweatpants, a t-shirt, and a 
backwards hat. Arthur is pale-skinned, has blue eyes, and 
dark hair. 

Arthur runs off the path, laughing. His arms are flailing as 
any little kid does when they run. The camera tilts up and 
rack focuses on a red and white sign that reads NO 
TRESPASSING. 

Arthur continues to run through the grass. Eventually, the 
grass ends and Arthur slides down a very steep hill. As a 
distant THUD is heard, the camera cuts to black.

INT. CAVE - DAY

Arthur slowly wakes up. He looks up at the top of the cave. 
There is a little opening that sheds some light. Arthur 
squints at it, and breathes a deep sigh, realizing it’s too 
far away. As he keeps looking up, a more powerful light 
source slowly beams towards Arthur’s face. It gets bright 
enough where Arthur has to put his hand over his face in 
discomfort. He gets up and squints towards the brighter 
source. The light is coming from behind a pile of larger 
rocks. 

Arthur walks slowly towards the rocks and digs through them. 
Once he removes the last rock he sees a lamp that is lit up. 
It is a standard desk lamp with an umbrella-shaped top and a 
prism base. It’s bulb is shining a bright light despite the 
lamp not being connected to power. 

Arthur looks curiously at the lamp. He reaches over to it. As 
soon as he touches it, the lamp floats in the air. Arthur 
SCREAMS. He stumbles backwards and rebalances himself. He 
scans the ground for a rock. He picks it up and HURLS it at 
the lamp. The rock CLANKS against the metallic lamp and 
bounces off without making a dent. 

The lamp is motionless as it floats in the air. It is not 
pursuing Arthur, nor is it retreating from him. Arthur 
continues to back up with fear. The further he backs up, 
however, the brighter his back becomes. Arthur BUMPS into 
another identical lamp (with the exception of color). 
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Arthur turns around, notices the lamp, and PANICS. He scans 
the ground again, this time finding a stick. Arthur looks at 
the lamp and slowly bends down to pick up the stick. Once he 
picks it up, he raises his hand to throw it. His face 
suddenly turns confused because the lamp is no longer in 
front of him. As he rests his hand to his side, he notices 
the light bouncing off of his face in the same direction that 
his hand is moving in. Arthur looks to his right and notices 
the lamp, floating a few meters in front of the stick he’s 
holding.

Arthur gets a curious look on his face and raises his hand 
slowly. The lamp raises the same height that his hand moved. 
Arthur smiles widely. He moves his hand in a circle and the 
lamp follows the path, no matter where he points. As Arthur 
circles around, he stops in his tracks and looks back. The 
motionless lamp is still floating in the same spot. Arthur 
gets a mischievous grin on his face and clutches his stick. 
He gets in a stance and hurls the stick towards the 
motionless lamp. The lamp controlled by the stick flies 
across the room and COLLIDES right into the motionless lamp. 
There is a giant metal CLASH. The screen turns to white. All 
sound cuts out. 

Arthur is lying on the ground. He is all scuffed up and 
dirty. He slowly wakes up again. He leans himself up against 
a rock and looks around him. His eyes widen. There are dozens 
of light shards floating all around the cave, illuminating it 
in an icy blue tone. Arthur looks back down at his hand. He 
is still clutching onto the same stick. He looks back up at 
the light shards and waves his stick slowly. The light shards 
move with the motion of the stick.  

Arthur gets back on his feet. He looks up and notices the 
opening at the top of the cave, where he fell earlier. Arthur 
walks over to the base of the slope. He takes the stick in 
his hands and aims it downward. One of the light shards forms 
into a stair and solidifies itself. Arthur carefully lifts up 
his foot and gently places it on the light stair. It fully 
supports his weight. Arthur drags his stick upwards and more 
shards line up and form into stairs. Arthur continues to walk 
up the stairs and wave his stick to generate more stairs from 
the light shards.

EXT. WOODS - NIGHT

Arthur climbs all the way to the top of the stairs and makes 
his way back to the woods. He BREATHES heavily and takes a 
SIGH of relief. He looks downwards at the cave and all of the 
light shards that have successfully formed into a staircase. 
Arthur looks up at the night sky and sees zero stars. His 
face widens. 
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He thrusts the stick towards the sky and all the light shards 
fly up, becoming stars and illuminating the path. Arthur 
walks away on the right path. Fade to black.
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